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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Special Council Meeting
Planning Commission Meeting

Architectural Board of Review Meeting
Wednesday, July 8, 2015, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road - Council Chambers, 6:30 p.m.

Mayor Ann Marie Donegan called the Special Meeting to order at 6:35 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Kathleen Fenderbosch, Jay Linn (excused), Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac (left meeting at 8:53 p.m.), Kevin Roberts (arrived at 6:41 p.m.), Terry Duncan, and Sam Pulice (absent).  
Roll Call of Planning Commission members: Jeanine Colozza, Brett Iafigliola, Terry Klimchak (excused), Bill Eichenberg, and Craig Allan.

Roll Call of Architectural Board of Review members:  Nancy Fleming (excused), Marilyn Sparks, Janet Tomasch, and Marcia Hawkins.  

Also Present: Gregory Sponseller, Law Director, Steve Presley (left the meeting at 8:00 p.m.), Finance Director, Mike DeSan, Asst. Finance Director, Joe Borczuch, Service Director, George Smerigan, City Planner, Melissa Schneider, Asst. City Planner, Gerry Peters, Service Manager, Santo Incorvaia, Asst. Law Director/Prosecutor, and Don Sheehy, City Engineer. 
Mayor Donegan’s Introduction
Mayor Donegan indicated that as Council awaits the arrival of Mr. Roberts rather than begin the presentation Council will disburse with their Old Business first. 
COUNCIL OLD BUSINESS:

Resolution 30-2015

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE SUBMISSION OF AN APPLICATION ON BEHALF OF THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS FOR COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT FUNDS (CDBG) FOR FISCAL YEAR 2016, ACCEPTING SAID GRANT IF AWARDED, REQUESTING THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT PERMISSION TO PARTICIPATE IN A COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT PROGRAM AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Tabled on Third Reading (05/26/2015)

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to untable; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Voice Vote: 4 ayes. Motion carried. Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.    Mr. Sculac stated that he does question the need for an elevator at the other side of City Hall.  The city does not own any parking on the west side of the building and he would like to know who the elevator will serve. He stated that individuals will park on the east side of the building and they are then expected to walk across the front of the building in the rain, sleet, and snow to locate an elevator on the west side of the building.  He does not believe it is logical to be a viable use of this money and could probably be used for something else.  Mayor Donegan stated that she wishes Mr. Sculac would have brought this issue up previously as she could have prepared documentation.  First of all, the elevator would service the senior center and the issues they have parking in the lot to the east and then walking down the long hallway.  The city is also in discussions with Alex Russo to change the dynamics of the parking lot.  She indicated that the administration would also be asking Mr. Boyer for access to his parking lot and relocating his employees.  This issue was tabled back in May after the public hearing was held.  Mr. Sculac indicated that he was unaware that the city was in discussions with Mr. Boyer regarding parking.   
Ms. Fenderbosch stated that the estimated cost of the elevator is $80,000.00 and asked how the remainder of the funds would be utilized.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the city will only request the funds for the cost of the installation of the elevator.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that her concern was that the city would have all available funds for the renovation of the senior center.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the city brought over the furniture from the old library and Jenkins Center.  The administration has a couple of ideas on how to furnish the senior center if furniture is immediately needed.  We are discussing a gift of giving where individuals would purchase a leaf to either contribute or dedicate the name of a special individual.  These funds would be used to keep the senior center vibrant.  Ms. Garrity indicated that the cemetery board is willing to donate furniture located within their offices as it is no longer in use.   Mr. Sponseller stated that under the CDBG process a public hearing was required to be held and was held more than seven (7) days rior to Council’s consideration of adoption.  There were no audience members at that public hearing.  Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. During polling Mr. Roberts arrived at the meeting. 
Santo Incorvaia – Overview Regarding Purpose of Meeting
Mr. Incorvaia indicated that this meeting was called in order to make one presentation to Council and board members. Therefore, a joint meeting of the three entities was called and questions are welcome.  Secondly, he would like to mention that if any action were to be taken this evening by Planning Commission there is a requirement under our Charter that there is a referral to Planning Commission for a recommendation prior to any public building being constructed.  He indicated that Planning Commission Iafigliola would like to make a few comments.  Mr. Iafigliola indicated that the firm he is employed and a partner in did submit a proposal, although it is not the proposal before Council, he will be recusing himself from these discussions.  He has spoken with Mr. Incorvaia and it has been determined that the fellow Planning Commission members will need to vote on an acting chairman, as the vice chairman is not present this evening.  
Mr. Eichenberg move to appoint Jeanine Colozza as acting Chairman of the Planning Commission for this evenings discussions; Mr. Allan seconded.  Poll: 3 ayes; 0 nays; 1 abstain (Iafigliola). Motion carried. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Presley will need to leave the meeting at 8:00 p.m. and asked that Mr. Smerigan led the meeting. 

Mr. Smerigan indicated that for some time now the service department has been operating out of a couple different facilities.  None of those facilities are adequate for their needs.  There is an inability to get all the equipment indoors and under cover during the winter months.  There are maintenance and operational issues with the facilities.  There are also concerns regarding the main garage being located in the downtown area and is not fitting in nor appropriate.  As a result of all these issues, discussions began regarding the possibility of constructing a new facility behind the fire station on Columbia Road.  This property was always intended to be part of the program along with additional development on the site.  He stated that virtually every city in Northeast Ohio has developed service garages for their equipment as it has been very well documented that there is an increase maintenance and depreciation cost having very expensive equipment sitting outside during the winter months.  Moving the garage out of the downtown area will free up a site that can be used for part of the downtown economic development which is obviously a more valuable and appropriate use of this property.  

Mr. Smerigan stated that the city put out a request for qualifications and proposals to obtain design-build proposals.  This would allow the proposers to design a facility, within parameters, as well as construction costs.  The city received five (5) proposals, they were evaluated and are presenting to Council the firm that he believes is the lowest and best proposal.  Council has been given a copy of the proposed costs to design and construct the facility along with drawings that show how this garage would fit on the site.   He wants to make Council aware that if they choose not to build a new facility the city will need to repair the existing buildings roof.  Even though repairs will be made to the existing building he would like everyone to be aware that the building will still not be adequate to store equipment and vehicles.  He believes constructing a new facility will provide the city with cost savings and will free up a facility in the downtown area.  He will now allow Mr. Borczuch to discuss the nature of the facility and Mr. Presley to discuss financing capabilities. 
Joe Borczuch – Gerry Peters:

A. Discussion of service department needs; i.e., equipment not under cover; equipment housed in multiple locations; no decantering station, etc. 
Mr. Borczuch indicated that this project has discussed for over a year.  Council has been given a list of costs for this project.  This is a “chevy” product, not a Cadillac but it is just what the department needs.  He indicated that he and Mr. Peters, Service Manager, have been looking at various cities structures to determine the department’s needs.  A comparison of the facilities has been distributed to Council.  

B. Comparison of municipal projects: Orange Village Service Garage, Chestnut Grove Cemetery Building, and Columbia Station Service Garage 
The Columbia Station facility was just built this past year.  The facility is approximately 8600 square feet and is a pole barn structure with a cost of $645,000.  This is a nice building but is smaller than his department would need.  The facility has multiple doors which will be a maintenance issue in the future.  He would prefer one door in and one door out with angle parking inside the facility.   

The cemetery building is 30 feet X 60 feet and 1800 square feet with a cost of $55,000.  This is a low standing pole barn and would not meet the needs of his department.  

Orange Village built a new structure and new salt bin.  They also remodeled an old catholic diocese building last year.  The new service garage is close to 13,000 square feet; the salt bin is 3200 square feet and they remodeled a 7800 square feet of the diocese building.  The total cost was a little over $2 million.  The new structure is also a pole barn structure.  These structures limit the width to 82 to 84 feet since it is a wooden structure.  His department needs require wider areas and believes the steel structure is more of what he is looking for.  He also believes the longevity of the structure would be in the city’s favor.  

He stated that currently the department has a little over $1.5 million dollars with equipment with 1/3 of that sitting outside all year long.  This does decrease the life cycle of his equipment.  If the equipment is stored inside it would obviously remain cleaner, keep it out of the elements which will allow the equipment to last longer and have less breakdowns.  He stated that if his equipment is located within one area it will improve his department’s efficiencies and the amount of work that can be completed throughout the year.  Currently his department operates out of three different facilities.  The main garage is located on Brookside in the old fire station as well as the old service garage behind it.  The salt bin and all aggregate bins are currently located behind the fire station on Columbia Road.  He also utilizes the old treatment plant on Tyndall Falls which is a residential area.  This issue has been discussed over various years in service committee meetings. 

Mr. Peters indicated that he handles the day-to-day operations of the service department.  He is also a working supervisor which means he is on the road daily.  The department’s main garage is located on Brookside where a majority of the equipment is kept.  Again, not all of the equipment is housed indoors. If you were to go to the service department you would find six to seven pieces of equipment sitting outside.  Currently the Tyndall Falls location houses the snow plows as it is summer.  In order to store the plows and remove them when needed in the winter months it is a two day process with a minimum of three men.  This location is a cold store building so any equipment being stored during the winter months must be winterized, which means more time and labor.  He stated that in order to get equipment into the facility the equipment needs to be moved with a palette jack and 6X6’s by hand and the doors was raised to its highest level.  The larger plows remain outside as they are too large to fit into the building, each of those cost approximately $10,000 and the department has five large plows.  The EPA prefers these be stored indoors to prevent rusting.  All the department’s materials are stored behind the current fire station which he believes works out and decreases the time it took for an employee to pick up the materials from an outside vendor.  The salt bin was increased and now allows storage of 500 tons of salt as opposed to 250 tons that was available for storage at the Brookside location. When the department is waiting for a salt delivery one individual has to remain at the location but if the garage was built in the area this individual would be able to work inside the facility on equipment while awaiting the delivery.  The downside to the storage behind the station is that the department still has to drive to another location in order to pick up what is needed for the day.   The current department is located within a residential area and they equipment drives on Mill Street at least 100 times per day and the equipment is very loud.  For example, the tar machine has to run for a couple hours prior to the day so if the day begins at 7:30 a.m. the equipment has to be running by 5:30 a.m. to 6:30 a.m. in order to be utilized by 7:30 a.m.  Again, this is an extremely noisy piece of equipment to be running in a residential neighborhood at 5:30 a.m. 
Mr. Smerigan indicated that before Mr. Presley discusses the financing of this building he would like to make Council aware that the city is already dealing with costs and those include neighborhood costs in terms of noise; inefficiencies and manpower costs due to how the operation has to work.  These costs are ongoing and you can attempt to ignore them but the city still pays those costs due to the gathering of equipment for the day’s operations because the facility is inadequate.  There are costs in terms of depreciation because equipment has to sit outside.  If the city does not move forward there will be additional costs for the existing facility as roof and other repairs will need to be made.  The new facility would have the ability to park all vehicles and store equipment indoors with adequate office and lunch room spaces to operate the service department on a daily basis.
Mr. Sculac asked if the city would be making repairs to the existing building even if the department moved.  Mr. Smerigan stated that if this project does not move forward it is not a question of doing nothing the city will need to expend funds on the building.  That investment will be to a building that will continue to be inadequate for the operations of the department.  The city will also have the continued situation of the ineffective and inefficient operation which costs on a yearly basis.  Mr. Sculac indicated that he understood but if the city builds a new building would we not do repairs to the current building or just let that deteriorate.  Mr. Smerigan indicated that from his perspective in terms of the economic development, his strategy would be to put the property to some positive use that would generate money to the city.  Mr. Sculac stated that he does not disagreed but before the city could sell or lease the facility these repairs would need to be made.  Mr. Smerigan replied he would not.  Mayor Donegan stated that this is clearly a discussion that needs to take place but she would not recommend to Council to do anything with the building she would look at Cresco.  Mr. Smerigan indicated that his recommendation would be that the city not make repairs but simply place the building on the market to see what could happen as the city would never see a return on the investment.  Mr. Sculac stated that at this point how long do we anticipate that a new building will be built and what type of situation does the city face with the existing building if repairs are not made.  This building will need to be utilized while a new building is being built.  Mr. Smerigan replied that the city could get by during construction but will not be able to get by for an extended period of time.  Mayor Donegan stated that Mr. Smerigan’s point is if Council does not make a serious decision on the future of the service department then serious discussions need to take place regarding rehabbing an old building and retro fitting for future use. 
Mr. Peters stated that the parking lot at the current garage will need to be replaced from all the years of salt and deterioration.  Mr. Smerigan indicated that if the department does not move the city will need to make a substantial investment to the building and you will still have an inadequate building.  

Ms. Fenderbosch stated that her concern is the cost of $1.5 million.  Columbia Township’s building costed $645,000 and she was told that those funds were received through donations.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that was incorrect.  Ms. Fenderbosch asked how Orange Village financed their facilities.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that he was told those were the funds they had to work with.  After speaking with the service director the new facility is two and a half times bigger than their previous building.  The built a facility to suit their needs.  He stated that Orange’s new facility also built a decanning bay (wash out bay) which is a requirement from the Ohio EPA.  His department is currently not permitted to wash vehicles outside due to the fact that he does not have a decanning bay.  He has to wash the vehicles inside but due to the height of the building cannot lift the trucks to wash out the underneath.  Mr. Borczuch stated that he look through the entire facility, which is a nice facility, they also have their own in-house mechanics so a three bay mechanics area was built.  Unfortunately, his department has to take his big stuff to the bus garage for repairs.  
Mr. Roberts stated that there has been a lot of discussion regarding costs and on-going costs but he has never seen anything laid out for comparisons.  For example, option A versus Option B.  He believes there are costs going either way that have not been fully discussed. For example, we are attempting to sell the land behind the fire department that is among the land Cresco was hired to sell, if we use that land then we cannot sell and depending on how you do accounting that could be consider a loss of some kind.  He does agree that it makes more sense to have one facility but you are asking Council to spend a lot of money and obligate the city for 20 some years.  He stated from Council’s perspective we need to do our due diligence.  He does not want to criticize anyone but he has not seen in one place the cost of the equipment sitting outside.  It has been stated that snow plow trucks sit outside but to him they are snow plow trucks they are supposed to be outside.  He has not heard anyone say that trucks will rust so much faster or depreciate this much faster if they are outside.  He is not an expert but there are things that can be left outside.  His understanding is that the entire 26,000 square feet will be heated. His recollection from touring the service facilities is that we have a couple of trucks that have to be heated because they cannot freeze.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that the sewer truck is one of multiple trucks that cannot freeze.  Mr. Roberts stated that the next question is do all the trucks have to be heated because he has not seen long terms costs quantified for heating and cooling 26,000 square feet for 20 years.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that 23,000 square feet of this area will not be cooled as we do not cool the current building except for office space.  Mr. Roberts stated that we will be heating the new facility.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that the city heats the current service facility.  He also stated that the city upgraded the heating system at the service garage approximately two years ago which decreased heating costs.  His department’s utility bills are over $10,000.  He stated that insulation has been added to the current facility but in the winter time you can still see that the facility is still iced up due to the heat loss.  Mr. Roberts indicated that if someone could state that the new facility will save utility costs it would help Council make a decision.  Also, Cresco has indicated that the only interest they have seen in response to their signs are operations that want to do the same type of business, they want to have trucks and a garage which means there will be the same kinds of noise and the vehicles will be driving around town.  But, if the city is going to convert the building or try to go to retail he presumes there will be some demolition costs and there will probably be a phase I and phase II if you will be using asphalt and paint on the premises. There is also the riparian setback law since the building is located next to a beautiful creek and he wonders what the true value of the property is other than as it is currently configured. If we try to get it used as retail or public parking there is a cost. Mr. Roberts stated that he would personally like to see something that has all these considerations, if we were to do nothing it will cost us this much in lost material, this much in utilities, and sort of unquantifiable things, for example, noise and aggravation, ruining Mill Street. This is a big decision for a town like us.  Mr. Borczuch stated that the last discussion with Council was that we would not consider the Brookside facility into the equation of what money was coming from there. Obviously it is Council’s choice whether it is leased or maybe sold later on.  Mayor Donegan indicated that a Council committee meeting was held and there were a series of questions that were asked which were answered. Whatever questions remain they need to me written out and provided to the administration. The last correspondence was sent out by the clerk indicating Council’s concerns and we have provided the information. She wants to make sure that this does not turn into a rolling request. This is a big decision and we need to ask all the questions needed but then at some point we need to move on to the next point.  Mr. Smerigan stated that these are valid points and that it is reasonable to get those addressed in a proper way.  Any reuse of the property will have the Phase I issue because it was utilized as a garage so no matter what happens with it we will not be able to avoid that because the change of use will trigger that.  He does not believe Council is aware of the fact that no one will be able to do financing on that site without getting that type of clearance so that issue will need to be dealt with one way or another.  It is clear to him that having the public service garage there doesn’t give us an advantage into downtown but having some other use there could.  He does not know that another garage type use is the right thing and those are things we need to look at. There are clearly going to be issues there that will need to be addressed. Mr. Roberts asked if the Tyndall Falls building would be used if a new building is built. Mr. Borczuch stated that there will still be partial use as the pump station is within the fenced in area and for storage of odds and ends.  Mr. Peter stated that smaller items will be stored at this location.  He also believes that the fire department and park and recreation stores odds and ends there.  The big equipment that is parked outside right now at the service garage are what goes into this area and as he explained earlier the equipment placed into cold storage requires it to be winterized which is time consuming. If a new structure is built this equipment could be pulled in every night.  As he previously stated currently the department has $50,000 worth of snow plows sitting outside.  Earlier there was a question regarding trucks being indoors and diesel trucks need to be kept warm.  The one that has to sit outside currently must be plugged in to keep the block warm especially during the winter.  The other two pieces of equipment being used have to be battery maintained 24/7 because that is how they fire, if not there would be mechanical failures.  The department’s plan is to have a bay for each major piece of equipment with all its pieces parts placed in the same bay. 

Steve Presley:

A. Comparison of municipal projects 

i. Current service garage expenses

ii. Proposed new service garage

B. Financial Analysis regarding the costs of keeping the current service garage vs. the cost of a new service garage 

C. Overview of financing options

Mr. Presley indicated that he has reviewed the city’s capacity to finance the service garage under the capital improvement fund.  Currently, the capital improvement fund receives an allocation of municipal income tax in the amount of roughly $300,000 annually. We are paying down $1,165,000 notes for various purposes that the city has whether its land acquisition, road improvements and various projects in the past years. The plan is to take that $1,165,000 and pay it off within the next six years. In 2016 you would have a $1.5 million dollar bond issuance that he is estimating at 4% interest rate for the 20 year duration.  In option one of the attached sheet, it shows equal bond principal payments of $75,000 annually at a 4% rate of interest. We would owe $60,000 the first year. It would then decline by $3,000 each year as the $75,000 was paid off.  He indicated that there was a mistake in 2021 and 2022. He put $51,000 for those two years when it should have be $48,000 in 2021 and $45,000 in 2022 which increases the fund balance at the end of each year.  You will also see that he earmarked an additional $50,000 for capital outlay which was used this year we for a new phone system. We also have money for air conditioning replacements which is done annually. We are still maintaining approximately a $100,000 fund balance at the end of each year that can be used for any major capital expenditure that isn’t foreseen.  For example, one of the plow trucks rots out a year earlier we would be able to finance that replacement with this capital improvement fund.  Since Council indicated that they are not certain what will happen with the property the current service garage sits on he took it out of the equation so this is not contingent upon any other money.  This issue is can the city afford to issue debt and pay for it and the answer is clearly yes.  Under a flat principal payment it comes off quicker because you pay a higher rate of interest. If you flip the attached page, the only difference is that the payments are in equal principal and interest payments much like we do our home mortgages. This ties you into 20 years at the same equal payments for the whole duration. This is not as common in municipal financing but it certainly has been done and he has financed purchases using both methods.  When you issue the bond you let people know that so when they do the rates of interest for each beginning year it has to be even or within a $5,000 spread so there are no huge fluctuations in the principal interest repayment. Option two is actually more favorable because as you see by the fund balance we pay it off at a slower rate because we are paying less principal in the beginning years than you amortized throughout the whole period. Either methodology with the $1.5 million dollars can be paid for out of the capital improvement fund. In these examples he also kept constant municipal tax revenues even though we generally see about a 2 ½% increase annually on municipal income tax receipts. He wanted to show if the city saw no growth that we could still afford the building. Since 2007/2008 have seen income tax flat or declining but we are starting to see that pick up and all of us recognize that in fact the economy is showing some improvement.  He did not put any kind of growth in this option just to show you that even if it’s zero percent we are still able to (1) issue the bonds for $1.5 million and still have earmarked an additional $50,000 of capital expenses. The earmark is just to show that if something does arise we can handle that issue as well.  
Ms. Fenderbosch stated that she will be the first to admit that she is not a finance person. When Mr. Presley talks about income tax collections going into the capital improvement fund she is aware that in the past other than equipment purchases we have used the capital improvement fund for other things and asked what these funds were used for.  Mr. Presley indicated that the funds were used for roads and other improvements. He also believes they were used for this building acquisition which is one of the current outstanding notes. There is a portion of the total municipal income tax that is allocated by ordinance to come out of the capital improvement fund. Ms. Fenderbosch asked if the general fund still received some of the income tax.  Mr. Presley replied yes and that the majority of income tax goes into the general fund. In fact municipal income tax is the largest source of revenue for the general fund.  Ms. Fenderbosch asked if he knew how much went into the fund.  Mr. Presley replied that dollar wise he is unsure off the top of his head. 

Mayor Donegan asked if Mr. Presley would be discussing the current service garage expenses because he did speak with Mr. Borczuch regarding the utility costs and there has been discussion regarding that issue.  Mr. Presley stated that the same tube heating that is currently being used at the current service garage will be relocated as it is only two (2) years old so that will not be part of the new expense.  The efficiency of that system will only improve because at the current service garage you have a leaky roof that doesn’t have adequate insulation, the walls themselves are brick and there is no insulation.  You will only heat the facility for maybe five months out of the year where the temperature is going to be 40 degrees or colder. But, certainly this system will be more efficient than it is at the current location because of the lack of insulation.  We did not get into comparing the utility costs of the two but did look up total utility costs, as far as heating, which is how Mr. Borczuch knew the costs were $10,000 annually. He would not anticipate those costs increasing even though the new facility will be larger because of the new facility will have increased insulation. He is aware that Mr. Borczuch is attempting to obtain a couple of quotes for a roof replacement at the current facility and was unable to provide those to Council this evening. Mr. Borczuch stated that there are three different style of roofs at the current facility one is a flat rubber, the other an asphalt shingle and the other is steel.  Mayor Donegan asked if there was an estimate for the parking lot and driveway.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that if the department did the work in-house and hired a company to come in with the paver in materials along the cost would be upwards of $25,000.  Mayor Donegan stated that Mr. Sculac commented that the city would still have to perform this type of work but she would reply that the city is trying to maximize other people’s money to our benefit.  She would indicated that this would be a lease “as is” and thinks of the opportunities that we have with some of the land we have jurisdiction over is that she would never argue that we would do the work ourselves but that we would utilize the developer or whomever is interested in the property to perform those improvements.
Mr. Roberts stated that as he understands it the service department will keep the Tyndall Falls facility.  Mr. Borczuch replied yes.  Mr. Roberts asked if that was a heated building.  Mr. Borczuch replied that is currently is not heated.  Mr. Roberts indicated that he believed the department was keeping the facility because equipment could be kept warm. Mr. Borczuch replied that the only way he keeps equipment warm in that facility is to plug it in. 

Mr. Presley asked if there were any further questions he could answer relative to the city’s ability to finance. Mayor Donegan asked if the general fund would be utilized for this facility. Mr. Presley indicated that he is keeping away from any discussion relative to making payments contingent on anything other than the issuance of bonds to be able to fund it at $1.5 million. This then takes out any type of lease or sale of the current garage that may happen and takes out the equation of using any of the reserves or other fund balances.  Mayor Donegan stated that being a former council member for a decade, over a 12 to 14 year period of time, we just always rolled over. Mr. Presley has taken a different approach of aggressively paying off early notes.  Mr. Presley replied yes because there is a note currently outstanding for the fire station that is approved as a property tax that has been scheduled to be ongoing for another five or six years but the city will pay that note off in two years.  Mayor Donegan stated that this note would then be removed from resident’s property tax duplicate early.  Mr. Presley replied why keep accruing interest expense for the residents when the city can pay this off and eliminate the expense to the residents.  In other words, he looks at ways to aggressively pay notes off in order to eliminate interest expenses and he believes he has scheduled to pay off all the current notes in the next six or seven years.  Mayor Donegan stated that she would like everyone to keep that in mind.  The city did not get the general fund renewal levy so she started her term with a $180,000 decrease in revenue but we are clearly still living within our means and aggressively trying to pay off debt with what we do have.  She believes that is attributable to Mr. Presley and what he has brought to the table. 
Ms. Fenderbosch stated that the fire station building was financed with a levy and asked if there was any reason why this type of financing is not happening with the proposed service garage.  Mayor Donegan stated that from her perspective she is not interested in going to the taxpayers for any money until we can prove we are living within our means, that we are spending money wisely, we are downsizing and outsourcing where it makes sense, and to have a clear strategic and master plan in place to figure out, in the next couple years, if we need more money and if we do how much and for what.  She is absolutely against going to the tax payers for any kind of money when it is possible to do this now with the revenue we have with the amazing recovery we have experienced by just applying the fiscal management she believes is appropriate for any organization.  She stated that this was discussed but she is adamantly against doing that.   Mr. Sculac indicated that he would also prefer not going to the public for financing.  There are already a number of levies that come up periodically and the residents have been very kind to the city in the last couple of years but to go out for something new, at this point, he believes would be a mistake and he does not want to misuse residents at this point and ask for money.  Mayor Donegan stated that the laws have changed so it is clearly not in the best interest of our residents because of those new laws.  However, she believes over time proving strict financial management and good use of dollars and depending on where this goes long term to start to take off some levies and put on one general which will be overall less with more administrative latitude of what we can do with the money. This is clearly the only way we are going to change the pyridine of our finances.  If we prove those things and continue to educate over time we can seriously look at taking off levies and not renew to help build public confidence a little bit more and then maybe go for a long term strategy with one levy. 
Ms. Duncan stated that a little off topic, but this does affect our municipality, she asked if the city would be hurt by the state budget that was recently passed.  Mr. Presley indicated that the only entities that will take a hit with this budget is school districts there will be no further reductions to municipalities.  Mayor Donegan indicated that from the Mayor’s and Managers perspective we are challenging and asking for some parity between townships and municipalities. 

Ms. Garrity asked Mr. Presley if he had any predictions regarding the bond market considering the recent financial picture.  Mr. Presley stated that there are too many variables at this point especially with what is going on in Greece with changes of interest rates but certainly they will not get any lower.  There has been discussions regarding looking at a fed increase even as minor as 25 points in September.  He does not believe rates of interest will get any cheaper. The bigger issue to him is as the economy continues to pick up pricing will pick up and he does not believe you will find contractors willing to build this facility any less expensive than what is currently predicted.  

Mayor Donegan asked Mr. Presley to discuss the opportunities the administration has had other than the service garage and the personnel that there is no commitment to move anything.  Mr. Presley stated that dispatch was outsourced for efficiency over to Strongsville so we have reduced the number of square feet needed in the police department, we have outsourced the building department and have taken it from all the offices behind Chambers and reduced it to two offices in the administration wing.  The finance department and records retention was moved over into the old building department area including the property maintenance inspector.  As we continue to look at efficiencies throughout the city he has challenged the Mayor and asked why only building a service garage why not build a new municipal complex which could include the Board of Education in one building and get rid of the current administration building because as he walks around it is pretty inefficient.  It’s a split level building so there is no main reception area when you walk in from the parking lot because there is nowhere to place one, the third floor is completely vacant, we are attempting to get a tenant but that will cost hundreds of thousands of dollars to build out in order for someone to use.  Knowing that there is historical ties to this building, or what may become of this building, but when you look at the inefficiency of this building compared to building a complex that could take care of all the needs of the board of education, city and service department.  Mr. Sculac stated that he believes it would be difficult to move the board of education into the city.  Mayor Donegan stated that she explained why we in this building and we are doing our best to right size and make sense out of the configuration of where people work and the space people use.  There is no commitment other than service to move into the new facility.  We have looked at the police station it is a ghost town 99% of the time and that is a good thing we want them out on the road.  Taking a look at really maximizing potential renters of this building to include portions of the police is well within the realm of what we are always strategically thinking. She wanted everyone to be cognizant of that and Mr. Presley is to make sure that we use our dollars wisely and challenging us to think differently. 
Ms. Colozza stated that the proposal does not have costs is the actual cost at $1.5 million.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that the cost is currently at $1.7 million.  Mr. Presley indicated that is not a material change to his proposal.  Ms. Colozza asked how many proposals were received and what determined the square footage.  
Mr. Presley asked if there were any further questions regarding the financing options as he needs to be excused from the meeting.  No one had any further questions. 

Mayor Donegan asked Mr. Smerigan to explain what led the administration to this design/build proposal and how many were received and the process as she was not involved in the process.  Mr. Smerigan stated that rather than doing the traditional approach where the city would hire an architect to complete a design, which would incur costs, then take the project out to bid, we packaged this as a design/build where the proposals are for both the design of the facility and the construction which makes the bidder responsible for the entire package.  Parameters were established that the bidders used to put their packages together.  Those parameters were based on the needs of the department.  We discussed the square footage for office space that was needed to accommodate offices, lunch room, locker rooms, there were also descriptions for the minimum requirements for these spaces and then the area for vehicle parking.  This allowed for an understanding of the scale of the building in order to get the equipment inside to protect the value.  There was also a requirement for the decantment station as the city does need to be in compliance with the EPA.  There were five proposals received from design/build teams.  All of the proposals were different and have presented to Council the lowest and best proposal.  This proposal is a combination of a steel building with a clear span so there is control and opportunity inside with a masonry office portion on the side of the building.  This gives the service department the greatest amount of flexibility in terms of the use of the space.  He stated that plans will be produced and as those design drawings come in the city will sit down with ABR and Planning Commission in order to get their approvals.  The first step in this process is to put the design/build team on board and enter into a contract in order to receive the design drawings.  He stated that he has used this procedure in other communities and has been very effective and there are some communities that only use this type of approach simply because the back and forth is eliminated that sometimes happens between the architects and builders.  This allows for a single point of responsibility for delivery of the building.  He believes this is the most cost effective approach for the city and this is also a way to produce the building in the shortest amount of time. 
Mayor Donegan stated that Council did approve rough drawings prior to the proposal bid being placed in the paper.  Mr. Smerigan indicated that a needs analysis was the initial step and then the parameters were set and the responsibility then falls to the design/build team.  

Mayor Donegan stated that the land that will be utilized was purchased with general fund monies and park and rec levy money.  Due to the fact that park and recreation monies were used whatever we decide to do with a portion of the land that levy will need to be reimbursed.  She wanted Mr. Presley to touch base on the footprint of the property but does believe that approximately $75,000 to $100,000 was used out of the general fund.  She stated that she will get the specifics from Mr. Presley but the area of land that the service garage will utilize is being designed as the general fund portion of this purchase and will not need to be reimbursed.  Mr. Smerigan stated that this facility will be built by the existing bins at the fire station in order to leave the bulk of the property available for other uses.  Mr. Borczuch stated that with the layout of this building it is adequate for another company or manufacture to utilize if something were to happen down the road, for example merging with the township, because a larger building would be needed.  Mayor Donegan stated that not only are we looking at today, tomorrow but also what happens if in fact the two communities merge. 
Mr. Sculac stated that he is concerned that Council did not have the opportunity to review the other proposals.  Secondly, have we planned for the city’s use in the next 5, 10, 15, 20 years and will this building provide sufficient and adequate space.  Mr. Smerigan stated that this building can be expanded, if needed, which was taken into consideration when evaluating proposals.  This is not a single purpose building and can be used by others as it is a common building.  Mr. Borczuch stated that the current proposal offers four additional bays there would have been more but the department needs a decanning station which utilizes a lot of room.  Mr. Sculac stated that there was a discussion regarding $1.5 million but he has heard the cost of $1.7 million, what will be the total cost from scratch to opening the doors to operate.  Mr. Smerigan stated that the total figure for this package is $1.7 million.  He indicated that when this project was put out to bid the indicated budgeted amount is $1.5 million.  The bidders gave the best they could do for various numbers, in order to get everything necessary to meet the department’s needs the total cost is $1.7 million.  There were proposals that were received with total costs of $3 million which included a lot of extras.  We are being very conscientious of the fact that there is a limited amount of funds available.  
Ms. Fenderbosch asked if this figure includes a road into the service garage and a parking lot.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that it does not but the department does not need a parking lot and will utilize the current roadway.  The parking lot can be installed in-house as he does not need to pay three times the amount of what the department can do it for.  Mr. Smerigan indicated that the department is currently taking the grindings from current projects and they intend to use those to create a base for the parking lot as cost containment measures.  Mr. Sheehy stated that if you were to pave the lot on day one you will likely have settlement because of the large equipment.  The approach would be to utilize the grindings for a base along with a top coat of gravel for the first year or two then pave the area which is a smarter approach.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated that the proposal includes 3,000 square feet of office facility and 20,000 square feet for the vehicle parking for a cost of $1.7 million, if the city were to only construct the 20,000 square feet for vehicle parking what would that cost be and eliminate the office space.  Mr. Smerigan stated that he did not break the numbers down, he could attempt to break down those figures because the proposal is not broken down in that manner.  Mr. Borczuch asked where the employees go to eat and would not make a lot of sense.  Mr. Sheehy stated that the way the proposal is prepared you would be asking the company that designed the facility who has some proprietary structures and some flexibility in terms of how they approach the construction and they have prepared their bid assuming they will build both so you cannot necessary just cut out one portion out.    

Ms. Garrity stated that the electric and gas companies will give estimates on future utility costs and would suggest that.  The second is that Mr. Roberts discussed the depreciation of equipment outside and she has a car that she leaves outside and has been left out for 15 years and she can state that it has depreciated more than if it sat in a heated garage.  She asked if our insurance company could factor depreciation.  Mr. Borczuch stated that the insurance company does not do depreciation.  He did speak with Mr. Presley who indicated that municipalities do not depreciate equipment, basically its life cycle is shortened and whether you will get 12 or 8 years out of the equipment.  Ms. Garrity asked if Mr. Borczuch could estimate that cost for the equipment that sits outside.  Mr. Peters stated that the city’s oldest truck is almost 20 years so we make our equipment last which proves that the department does take care of the equipment it has as we know it is extremely expensive.  He stated that the new leaf vac recently purchased will not fit into the Tyndall Falls facility they will need to be taken apart and stored, which consists of manpower. 

Ms. Garrity asked if the department is anticipating any new large pieces of equipment that will need to be purchased in the near future.  Mr. Borczuch stated that he has an equipment list that rates the equipment good, fair or poor.  He stated that his department does not buy outright new equipment he leases equipment and until the two truck leases are terminated he will not be purchasing any further equipment.  He does need to replace one truck due to its age and rotting but right now he cannot replace and $45,000 a year is not a lot for equipment replacement. 

Ms. Garrity stated that since ABR is in attendance she would be anxious to hear their input on the sketches.  If we are looking at costs she believes ABR will suggest landscaping or anything that would need to be added or removed these additional costs would need to be considered.  Mayor Donegan stated that the cemetery building, in particular, is a simple pole barn and the cost was $55,000 which houses two pieces of equipment.  She asked Mr. Borczuch to review the additional building he previously mentioned.    
Ms. Duncan stated that the Columbia Township building cost $74.00 per square foot and the proposal at $1.7 million is approximately $65.00 per square foot which is not a bad deal.  Mr. Borczuch stated that Columbia Township is more in comparison equipment wise but they do hire out a lot of work. The also receive more grant money due to the fact that they are a Township.  He stated that there is really no comparison to the cemetery building as they have minimal equipment to store and the height of their building would not be conducive for the service department. Mr. Borczuch stated that if there are two main pieces of equipment the cost for each bay is $25,000 which is high and he is attempting to minimize those types of costs.  Obviously, with all due respect to ABR, this building is not in the historic district so there is no need to make the facility look historical.  Landscaping can be performed in-house to avoid premium costs with a contractor.  His department is attempting to be more green and create efficiencies within the building, for example, LED lighting.  He stated that whether you see his employees the service department is the heart of any city, we are out in the weather working every day. 
Mayor Donegan stated that this a building we want to take pride in and make as aesthetically pleasing and fits within the scope of the buildings we do or rehab. 

Mr. Eichenberg asked if a couple of more doors could be placed into the facility and the drawings show one door on the south side and one on the west side.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that there is also a door to be installed in the middle of the building and an exit out of the administrative portion.  There will be one on the east and west sides, one on the south side, and one in the middle. There are man doors next to each garage door.  
2.  Discussion regarding master plan for the area – Mayor Donegan indicated that the city is in the process of developing a new master plan.  Mr. Smerigan indicated that as the plan is developed we will review all areas to determine how they will function best for the city.  There is an opportunity in this area with the fire department and the proposed service garage coming to have municipal uses there.  There are talks about reallocating some of the old buildings with a proposed use for the old south hall building and proposed new uses for the land at the north end of downtown. It becomes a question of moving things to where they make the most sense and to create the most positive impact for the city. He indicated earlier that having a service garage in the middle of downtown does not make a great deal of sense as it is an incompatible use and reallocating that land to something else is consistent with the whole idea of what we are trying to do to enhance downtown and make downtown more effective. These types of uses do not fit with the character of downtown so to create a municipal facility at this end makes more sense in terms of the long run. We have invited some individuals to participate in the comprehensive planning process. We also have a grant from Cuyahoga County Planning who will work with the city in developing the document. We will be going through a intense process over the next several months and by the end of the year hope to have the plan document finalized for presentation to the city and the public.  Mayor Donegan stated that Mr. Roberts previously stated that Cresco brought forward other type of truck uses that are not being considered because we are convinced since the area is residential that these first reactions to this piece of land is not compatible with what we envision in this particular area 3, 5, and 10 years from now.  Mr. Smerigan stated that the existing building limits people’s perception so they tend to think about it the way they see it but that’s not where we want to go long term. This is not the kind of use we want to see there as it will not enhance downtown or create the image of downtown that we want.  We need to look at how to move that area forward in a new direction and we are trying to do that by taking incremental steps. Long term he believes this area has the potential to be something much bigger and that’s how we need to look at all these sites. The city is in a great position by being able to control the land not only from a zoning standpoint but from an ownership standpoint so you have a great deal more flexibility in terms of how you direct it.  
3.  Question and Answer – Ms. Colozza asked if this was an informal meeting or is Planning Commission expected to take action.  Mr. Smerigan stated that this meeting is to make everyone aware of what is being proposed and what will be coming forward.  If Council authorizes the contract the design work will be completed and presented to Planning Commission.  Obviously, at this point we are not in a position to appear before Planning Commission requesting any approvals.  Mayor Donegan asked Mr. Incorvaia to explain what procedural steps will need to be taken.  Mr. Incorvaia stated that perspective of approving a proposal for a new public building Section 10.06 of the Charter requires a mandatory referral to Planning Commission.  It states “no public building shall be constructed or authorized to be constructed unless and until Council first submits the proposal to Planning Commission for report and recommendation.”  The Planning Commission does have some options.  These options include recommendation for the proposal, recommendation against the proposal or tabling it until you have more information to make a decision.  Planning Commission has 45 days to make a decision once the matter is referred.  Ms. Colozza asked if the proposal was the whole idea of the service garage or is it this specific proposal that is being put forward.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that it would be the conceptual portion.  This is a concept of building a service garage, conceptually, with a general footprint at this particular site.  The charge to the Planning Commission is to vote yea or nay to that conceptual plan or defer to a later date.  The Commission has 45 days to make their decision, otherwise, it is deemed approved.  Ultimately, before Council can move forward a recommendation from Planning Commission is required.  Part of the intent for this evening was to hold this joint meeting in order to make one presentation and then allowing Planning Commission to vote whether or not to proceed with the service garage at this particular location conceptually. The specifics, as Mr. Smergian mentioned, of the facility itself the doors, potential landscaping, would be presented to Planning Commission.  If Planning Commission affirms this tonight then the issue would then move to Council to authorize a design/build engagement.  If the construction occurs this year and the department to be under roof by winter the city needs to move on the issue.  
Mrs. Sparks stated that she would like to recommend to both legal counsel’s that they review Section 1444.04(R) which states “the board shall review and approve all exterior elevation plans related to construction or alteration of any commercial, industrial, multi-family, or public or semi-public structure.”  This will be a public structure.  She indicated that ABR understands that this is to be a functional and practical building not a work of great beauty but it can fit in better or worse depending on how it is designed.  It is the job of ABR to be concerned with the exterior and how it is going to look.  Somehow or another she thinks that 1444 is contradictory as part of it was changed and the ABR board was unaware of the change.  Under Certificates of Appropriateness the language that states public or semi-public is not included so she does not believe a certificate of appropriateness would be needed but the legal counsel will need to advise the board as to how the ABR can meet their legal responsibilities.  This would not just be reviewed by Planning Commission who has a terrific responsibility but how it looks and how the town looks is ABR’s job and the board works very hard at it and try to be sensible and reasonable.  There are ways to make this fit in better especially with the help of the architect Mr. VanPatton.  
Mr. Sponseller stated that he is not looking to exclude ABR but rather address what he perceives, based on his research, the legal requirements for Planning Commission direct express approval and Council’s direct express approval.  His further understanding is that this will not only be presented to Planning Commission but also ABR for their review and consideration and their input.  Mayor Donegan has never not stated that this would not be presented to ABR.  Mr. Smerigan indicated that there is no intent to not move through the process but you have to understand that what is in front of Council currently is an authorization to do a design/build project, until the design is authorized there is nothing to present to Planning Commission or ABR other than a concept.  The reason the concept is currently before Planning Commission is because Council needs their recommendation to move forward with authorizing the design/build.  We are asking for Planning Commission to agree that this is a concept that Council should move forward with and award the contract.  As the project gets designed it will be presented to the boards and commissions.  Mayor Donegan stated that this is a concept the city has not previously engaged and there are multiple people with multiple commitments.  We also have a service department who has expressed their needs for many many years and because of the direction we are moving there is no easy way to move this project forward except making this presentation.  She does not want anyone to think the administration is moving too fast but rather responsibly and appropriately not grind this project to a halt but rather keep moving the project forward and make certain that all parties are following all the rules.  
Mr. Sponseller stated that procedurally Ms. Colozza, as acting chairman of Planning Commission, the suggestion would be that Planning Commission approve a motion recommending to Council that they proceed with a new city service garage at this location and that is a decision that the Commission should make.  

Mr. Roberts asked if there was a published agenda for this meeting.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that it was distributed to Council.  Mr. Roberts stated that he does not see on the agenda that the Commission would be voting this evening.  Mr. Incorvaia indicated that the Planning Commission agenda’s do not typically have a place for voting listed on them.  Mr. Roberts stated that Mr. Incorvaia read a portion of the charter that states “Council has to refer this to Planning Commission” and he does not recall a section of the charter stating that Planning Commission approves the project and then it is presented to Council.  Mr. Incorvaia indicated that it is the same section he quoted previously which is 10.06(C) covers mandatory referral, which states “no public building, street, boulevard, parkway, park, public land, playground, aviation field, utility, dock, bridge, tunnel or part thereof shall be constructed or authorized to be constructed, purchased, or sold nor shall any street avenue, parkway, boulevard or alley be opened for any purpose whatsoever widened narrowed, relocated, vacated or its use changed nor shall any ordinance referring the zoning or other regulations controlling the use or development of land be passed, become effective or binding upon the municipality unless and until Council shall have first submit a proposal or ordinance to the Planning Commission for report and recommendation. No action of Council shall be taken overruling the action of Planning Commission except by affirmative vote of at least 2/3’s of the members of Council, failure of the Planning Commission to act within 45 days of any manner before it may at the discretion of Council have the same effect as approval by Planning Commission.”  Mr. Roberts believes that makes his point which is that Council refers this project to Planning Commission for approval so he does not know if there is any procedure for them to vote to send it to Council.  He believes this is being done backwards.  Mr. Incorvaia stated that Council cannot take any action until they receive a recommendation from Planning Commission.  Mr. Roberts stated that generally Council sends it to Planning Commission, which is what was just read.  Mr. Incorvaia stated that the reason for the joint meeting this evening so they can act as necessary.  Mr. Roberts stated that Planning cannot act until Council approves the project and then send it to the Commission.  Mr. Sponseller stated it is permitted so long as Planning Commission has the issue before them and they vote to make a recommendation then Council can proceed; unless 45 days expires from the time the issue is presented to the Commission.  One of the purposes is to try and keep this moving in an efficient and effective way and allow the presentations to be brought forward to all the parties involved to hopefully allow this deliberative process of design/build to be concluded so the project can be finished this year, if Planning Commission and Council deem it appropriate. The Charter does not prohibit an item from being considered by the Planning Commission first because ultimately it comes to Council for approval. 
Mr. Incorvaia stated that the Charter seems pretty clear and states that the legislation proposal cannot be passed until Council shall have first submitted a proposal or ordinance to the Planning Commission for a report and recommendation. Council cannot take action or it would not be valid until Planning Commission makes a recommendation.  The Charter section states: “any ordinance referring to any of these matters shall not become effective or binding upon the municipality unless and until Council shall have first submitted a proposal or ordinances to the Planning Commission for a report and recommendation.”  Mr. Roberts asked if tonight’s meeting was Council submitting this issue to Planning Commission. Mr. Incorvaia replied it was mandatory.  Mr. Roberts indicated that he was unaware that Council was presenting this to Planning Commission at this meeting. Mr. Incorvaia replied in essence, there can be two bodies taking action tonight depending on what Planning Commission deems appropriate.  Mr. Roberts asked if Council was voting to submit to Planning Commission.  Mr. Incorvaia replied that he is unsure what Council or Planning Commission will do this evening.  This is the procedure, Planning Commission would make a recommendation then it would come back to Council and that determines whether Council can answer by simple majority or super majority.  Mr. Roberts asked what the form was for Council to submit the issue to Planning Commission does Council have to vote.  As he reads the Charter Council has to vote to send the issue to Planning Commission.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that this provision of the Charter contemplates something that is before Council, such as an ordinance, for example a re-zoning, the procedure in rezoning is that the ordinance was presented to Council for first reading and it was then mandatorily referred to Planning Commission.  Whether Council takes action or does not take action it is mandatorily referred to Planning Commission not discretionary. The item is referred to Planning Commission for their review and recommendation then Council votes on a rezoning issue.  The scope of what Mr. Incorvaia has been reading goes to more than just rezoning it discusses public buildings or public roads.  These items do not always necessarily require a specific ordinance before Council that procedural is then referred to the Planning Commission. Again, this is a joint meeting that allows the Planning Commission to consider the request for the service garage to proceed and make their recommendation to Council.  Council then will have the authority, based on that recommendation, to vote to approve it, if not, then it requires two thirds approval of Council to override the recommendation of the Planning Commission. 
Ms. Fenderbosch stated there is a lot of information being presented tonight that Council needs to go back over and digest. If this does receive a recommendation and is submitted back to Council her concern is that there are people here that may chose not to go forward with this project then there will be issues that all this time was spent and it wasn’t approved. She wants everyone to be aware that this does not mean Council is committing to this project this evening. 
Mr. Sponseller stated that procedurally, as previously stated, Ms. Colozza is acting chair of the Planning Commission this evening.  He would ask, if Planning is comfortable, that a motion be initiated to have the Planning Commission recommend to Council to approve with proceeding with a new city service garage at the proposed site or an alternative is to have the Planning Commission table any action to a date certain.  
4.  Planning Commission and Architectural Board of Review considerations

Mr. Allan stated that he is in support of constructing a new service garage.  He does have some issues with the design submitted.  

Ms. Colozza moves to give Planning Commission approval to recommend to Council to proceed with the concept of a new city service garage at this particular site; Mr. Allan seconded.  Poll: 3 ayes; 0 nays; 1 abstain (Iafigliola). Motion carried. 
Ms. Hawkins stated that as a business owner she has seen the department running from place to place and feels that the amount of money saved by having the department in one location would be worth the costs and she appreciates all the work the department does do and the fact that they stretch every dollar.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she appreciated those comments.  She believes it will be important for the ABR to help with the aesthetics.  As everything the city accomplishes she wants to have pride in the building.  
Mayor Donegan would ask that Council members prepare their final questions and concerns to submit to the administration.  There have been several meetings where individuals are not able to attend, please pay particular attention to moving this project forward.  She would ask for a comprehensive list of items needed from the administration within the next two weeks.  This issue will be placed on another agenda before Council’s summer recess is over.  

Adjournment
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adjourn; Ms. Duncan seconded. Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.

Mr. Eichenberg moved to adjourn the Planning Commission; Mr. Allan seconded.  Poll: 3 ayes; 0 nays; 1 abstain (Iafigliola). Motion carried. 

Ms. Tomasch moved to adjourn the Architectural Board of Review; Ms. Sparks seconded.  Poll: 3 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

The meeting adjourned at 8:55 p.m.

Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor




Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
